CONTINUED FRACTIONS IN THE FIELD OF p-ADIC NUMBERS

GIULIANO ROMEO

ABSTRACT. Continued fractions have a long history in number theory, especially in the area of Diophantine approximation. The aim of this expository paper is to survey the main results on the theory of p-adic continued fractions, i.e., continued fractions defined over the field of p-adic numbers \mathbb{Q}_p , which in the last years has recorded a considerable increase of interest and research activity. We start from the very first definitions up to the most recent developments and open problems.

Contents

1.	Introduction	1
2.	Some notation	9
3.	Algorithms for p -adic continued fractions	4
4.	Convergence in \mathbb{Q}_p	(
5.	Continued fractions of rational numbers	11
6.	Periodicity properties	13
7.	Quality of the approximation	19
8.	Transcendental p -adic continued fractions	21
9.	Multidimensional p-adic continued fractions	22
Acknowledgments		25
References		25

1. Introduction

Continued fractions are objects of the form

$$a_0 + \frac{b_1}{a_1 + \frac{b_2}{a_2 + \ddots}},$$

and they have a long history in number theory, especially in the area of Diophantine approximation. They have been extensively explored over the real numbers, where they provide finite representations for rational numbers and periodic representations for quadratic irrationals by means of integer sequences (Lagrange's theorem). Moreover, the classical algorithm for continued fractions in \mathbb{R} provides the best rational approximations to a given irrational number. Because of their

 $^{2020\} Mathematics\ Subject\ Classification.\ Primary\ 11J70,\ 11D88,\ 11Y65,\ 12J25.$

The author is a member of GNSAGA of INdAM.

optimal properties they have been employed in various areas of mathematics and there exist several generalizations of the classical theory of continued fractions. In 1940, Mahler [55] raised the problem of defining a continued fraction algorithm working in the field of p-adic numbers \mathbb{Q}_p . The field of p-adic numbers is largely studied in algebraic number theory, and it is obtained as the completion of the field of rational numbers \mathbb{Q} with respect to the p-adic absolute value. The completion is the smallest field containing \mathbb{Q} in which all Cauchy sequences with respect to the p-adic absolute value are convergent. The problem of defining a p-adic continued fraction algorithm sharing all the optimal properties enjoyed by classical continued fractions is still open. In particular, an algorithm providing periodic representations for every p-adic quadratic irrational is not known, i.e., a p-adic analogue of Lagrange's theorem does not exist yet. The main problem is that there is not an intuitive satisfying definition for the integer part of a p-adic number. There are at least two very natural definitions due to Schneider [82] and Ruban [75], both from around 1970. The two algorithms try to replicate the standard algorithm for real continued fractions in two different senses, which we examine in Section 3. Historically, another one of the main algorithms for p-adic continued fractions is due to Browkin [20]. His algorithm is very similar to Ruban's, but it has the important property of producing finite continued fractions for all rational numbers. In fact, Ruban and Schneider's continued fractions are not always finite over \mathbb{Q} . Moreover, their algorithms have been proved to be not always periodic for every quadratic irrational [31,85]. Although a proof has not been provided yet, Lagrange's theorem seems to fail also for Browkin's algorithm (see the numerical simulations in [57]). For these reasons, the research of new definitions for expressing a p-adic number as a continued fraction has been widely developed, particularly in the last few years. Together with the design of new algorithms, the analysis of the properties of the existent algorithms has been developed in several directions, inspired by the numerous fields in which classical continued fractions have been employed throughout the centuries.

The purpose of this survey is to give a concise overview of the main results, developments, and open problems in the theory of p-adic continued fractions. In Section 2, we recall some notation for the classical theory of continued fractions and p-adic numbers. In Section 3, we describe the various algorithms that have been defined over the years, underlining their motivations and their main properties. In Section 4, we discuss the p-adic convergence of a continued fraction, which is the very first requirement for the definition of an algorithm. In Section 5, we present the properties of the expansions of rational numbers that, as already mentioned, are not always finite. In Section 6, we provide all the main results related to the periodicity of p-adic continued fractions and the main developments towards a padic analogue of Lagrange's theorem. In Section 7, we analyze the properties of approximation of continued fractions with respect to the p-adic absolute value. In Section 8, we collect some recent results on the transcendence of p-adic continued fractions, inspired by many famous transcendence criteria for classical continued fractions. Finally, in Section 9, we introduce the generalization of p-adic continued fractions to higher dimensions, in analogy with the Jacobi-Perron algorithm for real multidimensional continued fractions.

2. Some notation

In this section we recall some useful results from the theory of continued fractions and the field of p-adic numbers and we fix some notations that we are going to use throughout the survey. For more background on continued fractions and p-adic numbers we refer the reader, respectively, to [63], [86], and [36].

We call *continued fraction* an object of the form

$$a_0 + \frac{b_1}{a_1 + \frac{b_2}{a_2 + \cdots}},$$

and we denote it by

$$\left[\begin{array}{cccc} b_1 & b_2 & \dots \\ a_0 & a_1 & a_2 & \dots \end{array}\right],$$

where the coefficients a_n and b_n are elements in a field and the expansion can be either finite or infinite. If $b_n = 1$ for all $n \in \mathbb{N}$, the continued fraction is called simple, that is

$$a_0 + \frac{1}{a_1 + \frac{1}{a_2 + \ddots}},$$

and we denote it by $[a_0, a_1, a_2, \ldots]$. The coefficients $a_0, a_1, a_2 \ldots$ are called *partial quotients*. For all $n \in \mathbb{N}$, the rational number

$$\frac{A_n}{B_n} = \begin{bmatrix} b_1 & \dots & b_{n-1} & b_n \\ a_0 & a_1 & \dots & a_{n-1} & a_n \end{bmatrix} = a_0 + \frac{b_1}{a_1 + \dots + \frac{b_{n-1}}{a_{n-1} + \frac{b_n}{a_n}}},$$

corresponding to the continued fraction stopped at the *n*th term, is called *n*th convergent of the continued fraction. The A_n s are called partial numerators and the B_n s are called partial denominators. The sequences $\{A_n\}_{n\in\mathbb{N}}$ and $\{B_n\}_{n\in\mathbb{N}}$ satisfy the recursions

$$(1) \quad \begin{cases} A_0 = a_0, \\ A_1 = a_1 a_0 + b_1, \\ A_n = a_n A_{n-1} + b_n A_{n-2}, & n \ge 2, \end{cases} \quad \begin{cases} B_0 = 1, \\ B_1 = a_1, \\ B_n = a_n B_{n-1} + b_n B_{n-2}, & n \ge 2. \end{cases}$$

The partial numerators and denominators of the convergents can also be represented using the following matrix form. For all $n \in \mathbb{N}$,

$$(2) \quad \begin{pmatrix} A_n & A_{n-1} \\ B_n & B_{n-1} \end{pmatrix} = \begin{pmatrix} a_0 & 1 \\ 1 & 0 \end{pmatrix} \begin{pmatrix} 1 & 0 \\ 0 & b_1 \end{pmatrix} \begin{pmatrix} a_1 & 1 \\ 1 & 0 \end{pmatrix} \dots \begin{pmatrix} 1 & 0 \\ 0 & b_n \end{pmatrix} \begin{pmatrix} a_n & 1 \\ 1 & 0 \end{pmatrix}.$$

Furthermore, for an infinite continued fraction representing an element α , we introduce the sequence of *complete quotients* $\{\alpha_n\}_{n\in\mathbb{N}}$ defined for all $n\in\mathbb{N}$, as

$$\alpha_{n+1} = \frac{b_{n+1}}{\alpha_n - a_n},$$

starting from $\alpha_0 = \alpha$. In this way, in fact,

$$\alpha_n = a_n + \frac{b_{n+1}}{\alpha_{n+1}}.$$

We say that an infinite continued fraction is periodic (or eventually periodic) if and only if there exists $h \in \mathbb{N}$ and $k \geq 1$, such that $a_{n+k} = a_n$ and $b_{n+k} = b_n$ for all $n \geq h$. In this case we call period length and pre-period length, respectively, the least k and k for which this happens (or just period and pre-period where there is no risk of ambiguity). If k = 0, the continued fraction is said purely periodic and the period starts from the first partial quotient without a pre-period. Moreover, we denote a periodic continued fraction by $[a_0, \ldots, a_{h-1}, \overline{a_h, \ldots, a_{h+k-1}}]$, where a_0, \ldots, a_{h-1} is the pre-periodic part and $\overline{a_h, \ldots, a_{h+k-1}}$ is the periodic part.

The standard algorithm to express a real number α through a simple continued fraction $[a_0, a_1, \ldots]$ is the following, with $\alpha_0 = \alpha$:

(3)
$$\begin{cases} a_n = \lfloor \alpha_n \rfloor \\ \alpha_{n+1} = \frac{1}{\alpha_n - a_n}, \end{cases}$$

where $\lfloor \alpha_n \rfloor$ denotes the integer part of α , that is the greatest integer $a_n \leq \alpha_n$. If $\alpha_n = a_n$ for some $n \in \mathbb{N}$, then the algorithm terminates and the continued fraction is finite. A finite continued fraction $[a_0, \ldots, a_n]$ with $a_n \geq 2$, can be equivalently represented as $[a_0, \ldots, a_n - 1, 1]$.

In the following, let p be an odd prime number and let us denote $v_p(\cdot)$ by the p-adic valuation and $|\cdot|$ and $|\cdot|_p$, respectively, by the Euclidean absolute value and the p-adic absolute value. The field of p-adic numbers \mathbb{Q}_p is the completion of \mathbb{Q} with respect to the p-adic absolute value, i.e., the smallest field containing \mathbb{Q} in which all the Cauchy sequences are convergent. The field of p-adic numbers contains all the power series in p with finite tail, i.e., the Hensel expansions:

(4)
$$\mathbb{Q}_p = \left\{ \sum_{i=-r}^{+\infty} c_i p^i \mid r \in \mathbb{Z}, \ c_i \in \mathbb{Z}/p\mathbb{Z} \right\}.$$

By construction $\mathbb{Q} \subset \mathbb{Q}_p$, and it is a known fact that rational numbers correspond exactly to the set of the finite and the eventually periodic series. Moreover, we call \mathbb{Z}_p the set of *p-adic integers*

$$\mathbb{Z}_p = \left\{ \sum_{i=0}^{+\infty} c_i p^i \mid c_i \in \mathbb{Z}/p\mathbb{Z} \right\},\,$$

that is the set of all p-adic numbers with nonnegative valuation.

3. Algorithms for p-adic continued fractions

In this section we present the main definitions for continued fractions in the field of p-adic numbers that have appeared in literature. The first attempt is to emulate the standard algorithm (3) for real continued fractions. However, the definition of the integer part of a p-adic number $\alpha \in \mathbb{Q}_p$ is not uniquely determined. In \mathbb{R} , the integer part of a real number α is defined as the unique integer a less than α for which $|\alpha - a| < 1$. However, for example, in \mathbb{Z}_p there are infinitely many integers such that this happens since there are infinitely many $a \in \mathbb{Z}$ such that p divides $\alpha - a$. One of the first definitions of p-adic continued fractions is due to Schneider [82]. Let us observe that, for a p-adic integer $\alpha \in \mathbb{Z}_p$, all the integers a satisfying $0 \le |\alpha - a|_p < 1$ are congruent modulo p. Therefore, it is meaningful to define the partial quotients as the unique representatives of a modulo p that lie inside

 $\{0,\ldots,p-1\}$. Schneider followed this approach to provide a nonsimple continued fraction expansion

(5)
$$a_0 + \frac{b_1}{a_1 + \frac{b_2}{a_2 + \cdots}},$$

for all p-adic integers. For $\alpha_0 \in \mathbb{Z}_p$, with expansion

$$\alpha_0 = \sum_{i=0}^{+\infty} c_i p^i, \quad c_i \in \{0, \dots, p-1\},$$

Schneider's algorithm works as follows. The first partial quotient is $a_0 = c_0$. Then, for all $n \in \mathbb{N}$,

(6)
$$\begin{cases} e_{n+1} = v_p(\alpha_n - a_n) \\ b_{n+1} = p^{e_{n+1}} \\ \alpha_{n+1} = \frac{b_{n+1}}{\alpha_n - a_n} \\ a_{n+1} = c_0^{(n+1)}, \end{cases}$$

where $c_0^{(n+1)}$ denotes the first term of the expansion of

$$\alpha_{n+1} = \sum_{i=0}^{+\infty} c_i^{(n+1)} p^i,$$

which by construction has zero valuation, i.e., it is a unit in \mathbb{Z}_p . Some generalizations of Schneider's algorithm have been proposed in [80].

Example 3.1. Let us give an idea of how Schneider's algorithm (6) works to provide the 5-adic continued fraction of $\frac{2}{7}$. In \mathbb{Q}_5 ,

$$\frac{2}{7} = 1 + 2 \cdot 5 + 5^2 + \dots,$$

hence $a_0=1$ and $e_1=v_p(\alpha_0-a_0)=v_p(2\cdot 5+5^2+\ldots)=1$. The next complete quotient is then

$$\alpha_1 = \frac{p^{e_1}}{\alpha_0 - a_0} = \frac{5}{2 \cdot 5 + 5^2 + \dots} = \frac{1}{2 + 5 + \dots} = 3 + 3 \cdot 5 + 4 \cdot 5^2 + \dots$$

Hence, $a_1 = 3$ and the algorithm goes on as before. The expansion eventually becomes periodic with $b_n = 5$ for all $n \in \mathbb{N}$ and $[a_0, a_1, \ldots] = [1, 3, 2, 3, \overline{4}]$.

Ruban [75] and Browkin's [20, 21] approach is to construct a simple continued fraction by defining an intuitive p-adic analogue of the integer part in \mathbb{R} . For any p-adic number $\alpha = \sum_{i=-r}^{+\infty} c_i p^i \in \mathbb{Q}_p$, $c_i \in \{0, \ldots, p-1\}$, the floor function used by Ruban is

$$\lfloor \alpha \rfloor_p = \sum_{i=-r}^0 c_i p^i,$$

and $\lfloor \alpha \rfloor_p = 0$ if r < 0. Notice that in this case $\lfloor \alpha \rfloor_p$ is, in general, a rational number. Ruban's continued fractions are simple and the coefficients of the expansion can be

computed iteratively by the following algorithm, starting with $\alpha_0 = \alpha$

(7)
$$\begin{cases} a_n = \lfloor \alpha_n \rfloor_p \\ \alpha_{n+1} = \frac{1}{\alpha_n - a_n}. \end{cases}$$

If at some point $\alpha_n = a_n$, then the algorithm stops and $\alpha = [a_0, \dots, a_n]$, i.e., α has finite Ruban's continued fraction. The choice of this floor function is somehow natural. In fact, in the series $\sum_{i=-r}^{+\infty} c_i p^i$, the positive powers of p have fractional p-adic absolute value and the floor function $\lfloor \cdot \rfloor_p$ takes the part that has integral absolute value.

Example 3.2. Let us compute Ruban's expansion of $\alpha_0 = -\frac{2}{5}$ in \mathbb{Q}_7 . The 7-adic expansion of α_0 is

$$\alpha_0 = 1 + 4 \cdot 7 + 5 \cdot 7^2 + \dots,$$

so that $a_0 = \lfloor \alpha_0 \rfloor_p = 1$ and

$$\alpha_1 = \frac{1}{\alpha_0 - a_0} = \frac{1}{-\frac{2}{5} - 1} = -\frac{5}{7} = 2 \cdot 7^{-1} + 6 + 6 \cdot 7 + \dots$$

The second partial quotient is then

$$a_1 = \lfloor \alpha_1 \rfloor_p = \frac{2}{7} + 6 = \frac{44}{7},$$

and we compute the third complete quotient as

$$\alpha_2 = \frac{1}{\alpha_1 - a_1} = \frac{1}{-\frac{5}{7} - \frac{44}{7}} = -\frac{1}{7} = 6 \cdot 7^{-1} + 6 + 6 \cdot 7 + \dots$$

Then

$$a_2 = \lfloor \alpha_2 \rfloor_p = \frac{48}{7},$$

and we find

$$\alpha_3 = \frac{1}{\alpha_2 - a_2} = \frac{1}{-\frac{1}{7} - \frac{48}{7}} = -\frac{1}{7} = \alpha_2.$$

We have found a repetition on the complete quotients $\alpha_3 = \alpha_2$, therefore the continued fraction repeats from this point onward. It means that

$$-\frac{2}{5} = \left[1, \frac{44}{7}, \frac{\overline{48}}{7}\right],$$

hence $-\frac{2}{5}$ has a periodic Ruban's continued fraction in \mathbb{Q}_7 .

Browkin's first algorithm [20] is very similar to Ruban's algorithm, with the exception that the representatives of $\mathbb{Z}/p\mathbb{Z}$ are chosen in $\{-\frac{p-1}{2},\ldots,\frac{p-1}{2}\}$ instead of $\{0,\ldots,p-1\}$. This small variation is fundamental because Browkin's algorithm produces a finite continued fraction for each rational number, while Ruban's algorithm can also be periodic over the rationals (more details are given in Section 5). Given $\alpha = \sum_{i=-r}^{+\infty} c_i p^i \in \mathbb{Q}_p$, with $c_i \in \{-\frac{p-1}{2},\ldots,\frac{p-1}{2}\}$, Browkin defines the floor function $s: \mathbb{Q}_p \to \mathbb{Q}$ as

(8)
$$s(\alpha) = \sum_{i=-r}^{0} c_i p^i,$$

and $s(\alpha) = 0$ if r < 0. Browkin's first algorithm, that we call *Browkin I*, works as follows. At the first step $\alpha_0 = \alpha$ and, for all $n \ge 0$,

(9)
$$\begin{cases} a_n = s(\alpha_n) \\ \alpha_{n+1} = \frac{1}{\alpha_n - a_n}. \end{cases}$$

If at some point $\alpha_n = a_n$, then the algorithm stops and $\alpha = [a_0, \dots, a_n]$, i.e., α has finite *Browkin I* continued fraction.

Example 3.3. Let us compute *Browkin I* continued fraction of $\alpha_0 = -\frac{2}{5}$ in \mathbb{Q}_7 and let us compare with Ruban's expansion obtained in Example 3.2. For Browkin's algorithm, we have to consider the 7-adic expansion with representatives in $\{-3,\ldots,3\}$, hence:

$$\alpha_0 = 1 - 3 \cdot 7 - 7^2 + \dots$$

Also in this case the first partial quotient is $a_0 = s(\alpha_0) = 1$ and then

$$\alpha_1 = \frac{1}{\alpha_0 - a_0} = \frac{1}{-\frac{2}{5} - 1} = -\frac{5}{7} = 2 \cdot 7^{-1} - 1 \dots$$

The second partial quotient is then

$$a_1 = s(\alpha_1) = \frac{2}{7} - 1 = -\frac{5}{7} = \alpha_1.$$

Therefore,

$$-\frac{2}{5} = \left[1, -\frac{5}{7}\right],$$

hence $-\frac{2}{5}$ has a finite *Browkin I* continued fraction. The difference with Ruban's expansion of Example 3.2, which is periodic, relies only on the choice of the representatives in $\{-3, \ldots, 3\}$ instead of $\{0, \ldots, 6\}$.

In 2000, more than twenty years after the first algorithm, Browkin [21] defined another floor function, that is similar to the first function s, but excluding the constant term. For $\alpha = \sum_{i=-r}^{+\infty} c_i p^i \in \mathbb{Q}_p$, with $c_i \in \{-\frac{p-1}{2}, \dots, \frac{p-1}{2}\}$, the second floor function is the function $t: \mathbb{Q}_p \to \mathbb{Q}$, such that

$$t(\alpha) = \sum_{i=-r}^{-1} c_i p^i,$$

and $t(\alpha) = 0$ if $r \leq 0$. The second algorithm, which we call *Browkin II*, works on an input α as follows. At the first step $\alpha_0 = \alpha$ and, for all $n \geq 0$,

(10)
$$\begin{cases} a_n = s(\alpha_n) & \text{if } n \text{ even} \\ a_n = t(\alpha_n) & \text{if } n \text{ odd and } v_p(\alpha_n - t(\alpha_n)) = 0 \\ a_n = t(\alpha_n) - sign(t(\alpha_n)) & \text{if } n \text{ odd and } v_p(\alpha_n - t(\alpha_n)) \neq 0 \\ \alpha_{n+1} = \frac{1}{\alpha_n - a_n}. \end{cases}$$

If at some point $\alpha_n = a_n$, then the algorithm stops and $\alpha = [a_0, \dots, a_n]$, i.e., α has finite *Browkin II* continued fraction. The result of the alternation is that in *Browkin II* all the even partial quotients are integers by construction and all the odd partial quotients are rationals (see Example 3.4). The use of the sign function is due to the convergence condition of Proposition 4.4 proved by Browkin in [21].

Example 3.4. Let us consider $\alpha_0 = \frac{22}{7} \in \mathbb{Q}_5$ and let us compute its *Browkin II* expansion. The 5-adic expansion of α_0 is

$$\alpha_0 = 1 - 1 \cdot 5 + 1 \cdot 5^2 + \dots$$

so that $a_0 = s(\alpha_0) = 1$ and

$$\alpha_1 = \frac{1}{\alpha_0 - a_0} = \frac{1}{\frac{22}{7} - 1} = \frac{7}{15} = -1 \cdot 5^{-1} - 1 + 2 \cdot 5 + \dots$$

Now we apply the function t, thus obtaining $b_1 = t(\alpha_1) = -\frac{1}{5}$ and

$$\alpha_2 = \frac{1}{\alpha_1 - a_1} = \frac{3}{2} = -1 - 2 \cdot 5 - 2 \cdot 5^2 + \dots$$

At the next step we have $a_2 = s(\alpha_2) = -1$ and $\alpha_3 = \frac{2}{5}$. At this point, since $v_p(\alpha_3 - t(\alpha_3)) > 0$, then we use the sign function, obtaining:

$$a_3 = t(\alpha_3) - sign(t(\alpha_3)) = \frac{2}{5} - 1 = -\frac{3}{5}.$$

Therefore $\alpha_4 = s(\alpha_4) = b_4 = 1$ and the expansion of is $\frac{22}{7} = \left[1, -\frac{1}{5}, -1, -\frac{3}{5}, 1\right]$.

It has been experimentally observed that $Browkin\ II$ produces more periodic expansions for quadratic irrationals than $Browkin\ I$, hence getting closer to a p-adic analogue of Lagrange's theorem (see, for example, [57]). For this reason, $Browkin\ II$ has been taken as a starting point for the definition of some new algorithms with the aim of improving furthermore its properties of periodicity. In [11], a variant of $Browkin\ II$ is studied in which the representatives are taken in $\{0,\ldots,p-1\}$ instead of $\{-\frac{p-1}{2},\ldots,\frac{p-1}{2}\}$. This choice improves the properties of approximation of $Browkin\ II$ and, unexpectedly, does not compromise the finiteness of the continued fraction expansions of rational numbers. In [59], a 3-steps generalization of $Browkin\ II$ is proposed, relying on the convergence condition of Theorem 4.6 in Section 4. In order to satisfy that convergence condition, a new integer part is defined, which acts on elements of \mathbb{Z}_p . For $\alpha = \sum_{i=0}^{+\infty} c_i p^i \in \mathbb{Z}_p$ with $c_i \in \{-\frac{p-1}{2},\ldots,\frac{p-1}{2}\}$, the new integer part is

(11)
$$u(\alpha) = \begin{cases} +1 & \text{if } c_0 \in \left\{ +2, \dots, \frac{p-1}{2} \right\} \cup \{-1\} \\ -1 & \text{if } c_0 \in \left\{ -\frac{p-1}{2}, \dots, -2 \right\} \cup \{+1\} \\ 0 & \text{if } c_0 = 0. \end{cases}$$

In the same paper, two new algorithms have been defined by exploiting the three integer parts s,t,u in three different steps. For one of them, the authors proved that all rational numbers have a finite continued fraction, hence becoming more interesting than the other one. On input $\alpha_0 \in \mathbb{Q}$ the algorithm works as follows for all $n \in \mathbb{N}$:

$$\begin{cases}
a_n = s(\alpha_n) & \text{if } n \equiv 0 \mod 3 \\
a_n = t(\alpha_n) & \text{if } n \equiv 1 \mod 3 \text{ and } v_p(\alpha_n - t(\alpha_n)) = 0 \\
a_n = t(\alpha_n) - sign(t(\alpha_n)) & \text{if } n \equiv 1 \mod 3 \text{ and } v_p(\alpha_n - t(\alpha_n)) \neq 0 \\
a_n = s(\alpha_n) - u(\alpha_n) & \text{if } n \equiv 2 \mod 3 \\
\alpha_{n+1} = \frac{1}{\alpha_n - a_n}.
\end{cases}$$

If at some point $\alpha_n = a_n$, then the algorithm stops and $\alpha = [a_0, \dots, a_n]$, i.e., α has a finite continued fraction. Notice that, by construction of Algorithm (12), the function u applies only to p-adic units, hence it is never zero. Finally, in [57], the authors proposed a variant of $Browkin\ II$ without the use of the sign function. For all $\alpha_0 \in \mathbb{Q}_p$, the algorithm works as follows:

(13)
$$\begin{cases} a_n = s(\alpha_n) & \text{if } n \text{ even} \\ a_n = t(\alpha_n) & \text{if } n \text{ odd} \\ \alpha_{n+1} = \frac{1}{\alpha_n - a_n}. \end{cases}$$

If at some point $\alpha_n = a_n$, then the algorithm stops and $\alpha = [a_0, \dots, a_n]$, i.e., α has a finite continued fraction. This choice turns out to improve the periodicity properties of Browkin's second algorithm (more details are given in Section 6).

However, although all these algorithms improve on several aspects the known methods to generate p-adic continued fractions, they experimentally seem still far from an analogue of Lagrange's theorem and, in general, from a satisfactory algorithm reproducing the same properties of classical continued fractions in \mathbb{R} .

Very recently, in [30], the definition of p-adic continued fractions has been generalized also to number fields, addressing some questions similar to Rosen [72, 73] in the Archimedean setting. The authors gave a general definition of \mathfrak{P} -adic continued fractions for a prime ideal \mathfrak{P} of the ring of integers \mathcal{O}_K of a number field K. Moreover, they investigated their finiteness and periodicity properties, focusing on a general number field K and obtaining some more effective results for the quadratic case. In [28], the construction of [30] has been generalized to quaternion algebras over \mathbb{Q} ramified at p, hence including all the classical p-adic framework.

4. Convergence in \mathbb{Q}_p

In the field of real numbers, every continued fraction with positive partial quotients converges to an $\alpha \in \mathbb{R}$. This is not always the case in \mathbb{Q}_p . The field of p-adic numbers is complete with respect to the p-adic absolute value $|\cdot|_p$. Therefore, a sequence is convergent in \mathbb{Q}_p if and only if it is a Cauchy sequence. Then, a continued fraction

$$a_0 + \frac{b_1}{a_1 + \frac{b_2}{a_2 + \cdots}}$$

converges to a p-adic number if and only if the sequence of the convergents $\{\frac{A_n}{B_n}\}_{n\in\mathbb{N}}$ is a Cauchy sequence with respect to $|\cdot|_p$. For a non-Archimedean absolute value this is equivalent to require that

$$\lim_{n \to +\infty} \left| \frac{A_{n+1}}{B_{n+1}} - \frac{A_n}{B_n} \right|_p = 0.$$

The latter quantity can be written as

(14)
$$\left| \frac{A_{n+1}}{B_{n+1}} - \frac{A_n}{B_n} \right|_p = \left| \frac{(-1)^n}{B_n B_{n+1}} \right|_p = p^{v_p(B_n B_{n+1})},$$

so that the continued fraction $[a_0, a_1, \ldots]$ converges to an element of \mathbb{Q}_p if and only if

$$\lim_{n \to +\infty} v_p(B_n B_{n+1}) = -\infty.$$

This is the minimum requirement in order to define meaningful continued fractions in the field of p-adic numbers, since otherwise a continued fraction would not represent any element of \mathbb{Q}_p . A proof of the convergence of Schneider's continued fractions can be found in [68], and it exploits the matrix relations (2).

Remark 4.1. In [20], Browkin proved that, for Browkin I,

(15)
$$v_p(A_n) = v_p(a_0) + v_p(a_1) + \dots + v_p(a_n), \\ v_p(B_n) = v_p(a_1) + v_p(a_2) + \dots + v_p(a_n),$$

or, equivalently,

(16)
$$|A_n|_p = |a_0|_p |a_1|_p \dots |a_n|_p, |B_n|_p = |a_1|_p |a_2|_p \dots |a_n|_p.$$

The proof is done by induction on n. Using a similar argument, it is not hard to see that a sufficient condition for these equations to hold is having $v_p(a_{n+1}B_n) < v_p(B_{n-1})$ for all $n \in \mathbb{N}$.

The p-adic convergence depends strictly on the valuation of the partial quotients, regardless of the representatives of $\mathbb{Z}/p\mathbb{Z}$ that are used. Therefore, the next proposition proves the convergence for both Ruban and Browkin's continued fractions.

Proposition 4.2 ([20]). Let an infinite sequence $a_0, a_1, \ldots \in \mathbb{Z}[\frac{1}{p}]$ such that for all $n \in \mathbb{N}$, $v_p(a_n) < 0$. Then the continued fraction $[a_0, a_1, \ldots]$ is convergent to a p-adic number.

Remark 4.3. Proposition 4.2 and all the convergence results in this section contain conditions that hold for all n. However, the results do not change if these conditions hold for all $n \geq n_0 \in \mathbb{N}$.

The proof of Proposition 4.2 is a simple induction which shows that, assuming $v_p(a_n) < 0$ for all $n \in \mathbb{N}$, then $\{v_p(B_n)\}_{n \in \mathbb{N}}$ is a strictly decreasing sequence. Therefore, $\{v_p(B_nB_{n+1})\}_{n \in \mathbb{N}}$ diverges to $-\infty$ and by the relation (14) the continued fraction converges in \mathbb{Q}_p . However, requiring the sequence $\{v_p(B_nB_{n+1})\}_{n \in \mathbb{N}}$ strictly decreasing is equivalent to ask that $v_p(B_{n+1}) < v_p(B_{n-1})$ for all $n \geq 1$. Therefore, the condition of Proposition 4.2 can be lightened by allowing partial quotients to have null valuation at half steps. In fact, the convergence of Browkin II relies on the following proposition.

Proposition 4.4 ([21]). Let an infinite sequence $a_0, a_1, \ldots \in \mathbb{Z}[\frac{1}{p}]$ such that for all $n \in \mathbb{N}$:

(17)
$$\begin{cases} v_p(a_{2n}) = 0 \\ v_p(a_{2n+1}) < 0. \end{cases}$$

Then the continued fraction $[a_0, a_1, \ldots]$ is convergent to a p-adic number.

In the proofs of Propositions 4.2 and 4.4, the sequence $\{v_p(B_nB_{n+1})\}_{n\in\mathbb{N}}$ diverges to $-\infty$ because it is a strictly decreasing sequence of integers. In [59], the strict decrease of this sequence has been effectively characterized in terms of valuations of the partial quotients.

Theorem 4.5 ([59]). Let $a_0, a_1, \ldots \in \mathbb{Z}[\frac{1}{p}]$. Then the sequence $\{v_p(B_nB_{n+1})\}_{n\in\mathbb{N}}$ is strictly decreasing if and only if $v_p(a_na_{n+1}) < 0$ for all $n \in \mathbb{N}$. Therefore, the latter condition is sufficient for the p-adic convergence of the continued fraction $[a_0, a_1, \ldots]$.

In the same paper, the authors explored some other convergence conditions, with partial quotients not satisfying the hypothesis of Theorem 4.5. They proved the following generalization of Proposition 4.4 by applying a restriction on the partial quotients with zero valuation.

Theorem 4.6 ([59]). Let $a_0, a_1, \ldots \in \mathbb{Q}_p$ such that, for all $n \in \mathbb{N}$:

$$\begin{cases} v_p(a_{3n+1}) < 0 \\ v_p(a_{3n+2}) = 0 \\ v_p(a_{3n+3}) = 0. \end{cases}$$

If $v_p(a_{3n+3}a_{3n+2}+1)=0$ for all $n \in \mathbb{N}$, then the continued fraction $[a_0,a_1,\ldots]$ is convergent to a p-adic number.

Theorem 4.6 allows us to define Algorithm (12), which satisfies both the convergence condition and the additional restriction on partial quotients. In [59], Theorem 4.6 has been also generalized to an arbitrary number of steps by adding more hypotheses on the valuation of partial quotients.

5. Continued fractions of rational numbers

In the field of real numbers, the rational numbers are characterized by finite continued fractions. This is a natural consequence of the finiteness of the Euclidean division algorithm. In fact, for all $a, b \in \mathbb{Z}$, $b \neq 0$, the simple continued fraction of $\frac{a}{b}$ is obtained by iterating

(18)
$$\frac{a}{b} = \frac{bq+r}{b} = q + \frac{r}{b} = q + \frac{1}{\frac{b}{r}},$$

where $q = \lfloor \frac{a}{b} \rfloor$ and |r| < |b|. For *p*-adic versions of the Euclidean algorithm, see [34.47].

In [27], Bundschuh proved that Schneider's continued fractions of rational numbers are not always finite, but they can also be periodic. In [40], the authors gave a combinatorial characterization of some nonterminating expansions. Very recently, Pejkovic [65] proved the following effective criterion for determining whether Schneider's continued fraction of a rational number terminates.

Theorem 5.1 ([65]). Let $\alpha = \frac{a}{b} \in \mathbb{Q}$. Schneider's continued fraction of α either terminates or a period is detected within $O(\log^2 \max\{|a|,|b|\})$ steps.

For Ruban's continued fractions, Laohakosol [49] proved the following, which is the analogue of Bundschuh's result.

Theorem 5.2 ([49]). A p-adic number is rational if and only if either its Ruban's continued fraction terminates or it is eventually periodic with all partial quotients equal to $p - \frac{1}{p}$ from a certain point onward.

Remark 5.3. A p-adic number that has a finite Ruban's continued fraction is, by construction, rational and positive. Therefore, negative numbers cannot have a finite Ruban's continued fraction. For example,

$$-p = (p-1)p + (p-1)p^{2} + \dots = \frac{1}{\frac{p-1}{p} + (p-1) + \frac{1}{\frac{p-1}{p} + (p-1) + \dots}},$$

that is, $-p = \left[\overline{p-\frac{1}{p}}\right]$. In the proof of Theorem 5.2, Laohakosol showed that all the continued fractions of rational numbers that are not finite eventually have -p as complete quotient.

A proof of the characterization of rational numbers through this algorithm can be found also in [87]. Ruban's continued fractions have been deepened in more details by Capuano, Veneziano, and Zannier [31]. In particular, they provided an effective algorithm that determines—in a finite number of steps—whether the continued fraction of a rational number terminates or not. In the nonterminating case, a negative complete quotient appears in the expansion of $\alpha = \frac{a}{b}$ in at most $\max\{2,\frac{\log b}{\log p}\}$ steps. Finally, they proved the following result that, given a rational number α , establishes how its Ruban's continued fraction changes when varying the prime p.

Proposition 5.4 ([31]). Let $\alpha \in \mathbb{Q}$. Then:

- (i) If $\alpha < 0$, then for every prime number p, Ruban's continued fraction of α does not terminate;
- (ii) If $\alpha \geq 0$ and $\alpha \in \mathbb{Z}$, there are only finitely many prime numbers p such that Ruban's continued fraction of α does not terminate;
- (iii) If $\alpha \geq 0$ and $\alpha \notin \mathbb{Z}$, there are only finitely many prime numbers p such that Ruban's continued fraction of α terminates.

The first definition of p-adic continued fractions that terminate for every rational number is Browkin's first algorithm (9). This is due to the choice of the representatives in $\{-\frac{p-1}{2},\ldots,\frac{p-1}{2}\}$ instead of $\{0,\ldots,p-1\}$. In this case, the Euclidean absolute value of the partial quotients satisfies the following inequality:

(19)
$$|s(\alpha)| = \left| \sum_{n=-r}^{0} c_n p^n \right| \le \frac{p-1}{2} \left| \sum_{n=-r}^{0} p^n \right| < \frac{p}{2}.$$

In order to give an idea of the proof of finiteness for $Browkin\ I$, let us write the complete quotients of two consecutive steps as

(20)
$$\alpha_n = \frac{A_n}{p^j B_n}, \quad \alpha_{n+1} = \frac{A_{n+1}}{p^k B_{n+1}},$$

with $j, k \ge 1$, $(A_n, B_n) = (A_{n+1}, B_{n+1}) = 1$ and $p / A_n B_n A_{n+1} B_{n+1}$. Then, by (20) and the recursion

$$\alpha_{n+1} = \frac{1}{\alpha_n - a_n},$$

we obtain

(21)
$$A_{n+1}(A_n - u_n B_n) = p^{j+k} B_n B_{n+1},$$

where we have denoted $u_n = a_n p^j$.

Since $(A_{n+1}, B_{n+1}p^{j+k}) = 1$, then $|A_{n+1}| = |B_n|$ and $|A_n - u_n B_n| = |B_{n+1}p^{j+k}|$, so that

$$(22) |B_{n+1}| < \frac{|A_n|}{2} + \frac{|B_n|}{2}.$$

It follows that, for all $n \in \mathbb{N}$,

$$(23) |A_{n+1}| + 2|B_{n+1}| < |A_{n+1}| + |A_n| + |B_n| = |A_n| + 2|B_n|.$$

Therefore, the sequence $\{|A_n| + 2|B_n|\}_{n \in \mathbb{N}}$ is strictly decreasing. Since it is a sequence of natural numbers, then it is finite. This means that there is only a finite number of complete quotients in Browkin's continued fraction of a rational number and, hence, the expansion must be finite. Some results about the complexity of $Browkin\ I$ continued fractions for rational numbers can be found in [17]. The finiteness of Browkin's second algorithm (10) over \mathbb{Q} is less straightforward, so Browkin left it open in [21] as a conjecture. Most recently, Barbero, Cerruti, and Murru [10] also proved this conjecture by providing an inequality similar to (19) for the second floor function t: for any p-adic number $\alpha = \sum_{n=-r}^{+\infty} c_n p^n$,

$$|t(\alpha)| = \left| \sum_{n=-r}^{-1} c_n p^n \right| < \frac{1}{2}.$$

For the odd partial quotients a_{2n+1} , resulting from the use of the function t eventually adjusted with the sign function,

$$|a_{2n+1}| \le 1 - \frac{1}{p^l},$$

where $l = -v_p(\alpha_{2n+1})$. Using (19) and (25), the authors provided two inequalities similar to (22): One for the odd steps and one for the even steps of the algorithm. This led to a strictly decreasing sequence of natural numbers similar to (23) for $Browkin\ I$. Also the p-adic continued fractions algorithms defined in [57] and [59] terminate on rational inputs and the ideas for the proofs are similar. The proof of finiteness for the algorithm proposed in [11] is slightly different and it requires some further remarks on the absolute values of the denominators of the convergents. In fact, it has to handle with standard representatives in $\{0, \ldots, p-1\}$ and it is not possible to use inequalities (19) and (24).

6. Periodicity properties

The continued fraction expansion of a real number is eventually periodic if and only it is a quadratic irrational number, by Lagrange's theorem [48]. Also, for p-adic continued fractions, periodicity is often related to quadratic irrationals. In fact, a periodic continued fraction can be regarded as the root of a quadratic polynomial. However, we have seen in Section 5 that periodic p-adic continued fractions can correspond also to rational numbers. On the other hand, none of the existent algorithms have been proved to produce periodic continued fractions for all quadratic irrationals in \mathbb{Q}_p . Therefore, neither of the two implications of Lagrange's theorem is true in general for p-adic continued fractions. The latter is one of the most challenging open problems in this field of research. This section is devoted to the main results regarding the periodicity of p-adic continued fractions up to the most recent developments.

Remark 6.1. Periodic continued fractions, when not representing a rational number, converge to some irrational number $\alpha \in \mathbb{Q}_p$ that is quadratic over \mathbb{Q} , i.e., it is a root of an irreducible polynomial $f(x) \in \mathbb{Q}[x]$ of degree 2. We denote by $\overline{\alpha}$ the conjugate of α , that is, the other root of f(x) over \mathbb{Q} . Moreover, when we write \sqrt{D} as a root of $x^2 - D$ over \mathbb{Q}_p , it must be clear which of the two roots we mean. In the case of standard representatives in $\{0,\ldots,p-1\}$, we choose the root that, in its p-adic expansion, has the smaller first representative, while in the case of representatives in $\{-\frac{p-1}{2},\ldots,\frac{p-1}{2}\}$ we take the one with positive first representative. We denote the other root by $-\sqrt{D}$.

Let $\alpha_0 = \frac{P_0 + \sqrt{D}}{Q_0} \in \mathbb{Q}_p$, where D is a nonsquare integer that is a quadratic residue modulo p and $P_0, Q_0 \in \mathbb{Q}$. For all $n \in \mathbb{N}$, the complete quotients of the continued fraction expansion of α can be written as

(26)
$$\alpha_n = \frac{P_n + \sqrt{D}}{Q_n},$$

where $P_n, Q_n \in \mathbb{Q}$. Similarly, as in the real framework, the sequences P_n and Q_n for all $n \in \mathbb{N}$ can be computed recursively, starting from P_0 and Q_0 by

$$P_{n+1} = a_n Q_n - P_n,$$
 $Q_{n+1} = \frac{D - P_{n+1}^2}{Q_n},$

where a_n is the *n*th partial quotient of α_0 .

Remark 6.2. A famous result of Galois [35] states that the continued fraction expansion of a quadratic irrational $\alpha \in \mathbb{R}$ is purely periodic if and only if it is reduced, that is, $\alpha > 1$ and its conjugate $-1 < \overline{\alpha} < 0$. One of the techniques to prove Lagrange's theorem in \mathbb{R} consists in showing that the expansion of any quadratic irrational eventually reaches a reduced complete quotients, hence, it starts to be periodic. Equivalently, it is possible to prove that there are only finitely many choices for the values of P_n and Q_n in (26) for the expansions of a quadratic irrational. Therefore, there is a finite number of complete quotients and the continued fraction must become periodic at some point.

One of the first works on the periodicity of p-adic continued fractions is due to Bundschuh [27]. Bundschuh studied Schneider's continued fractions and suggested that Lagrange's theorem fails for this algorithm through some numerical computations, although he did not prove it. Some years later, de Weger [89] proved the following condition for the nonperiodicity of Schneider's continued fractions.

Proposition 6.3 ([89]). Let P_n and Q_n as in (26). Then, if for some $n \in \mathbb{N}$ the signs of P_n and Q_n are different and $P_{n+1}^2 > D$, Schneider's continued fraction of $\sqrt{D} \in \mathbb{Z}_p$ is not periodic. In particular, $\sqrt{D} \in \mathbb{Z}_p$ is never periodic for D < 0.

In [88], de Weger approached the periodicity of p-adic continued fractions from another point of view, i.e., by associating a sequence of approximation lattices to every p-adic number. In the spirit of Lagrange's theorem, de Weger proved that the sequence of approximation lattices attached to $\alpha \in \mathbb{Z}_p$ becomes periodic if and only if α is a quadratic irrational. However, this method is not effective for the construction of a periodic continued fraction for a given p-adic quadratic irrational. A few years later, Tilborghs [85] determined an algorithm to detect the nonperiodicity of Schneider's continued fraction in a finite number of steps. Becker [12] then showed the following result on the length of the pre-periods.

Proposition 6.4 ([12]). Let $\alpha \in \mathbb{Z}_p$ be quadratic over \mathbb{Q} with periodic Schneider's continued fraction. Then, if p does not divide the discriminant of α , the pre-period length is at most 1.

A fairly complete survey on the periodicity of Schneider's continued fractions is contained in [68]. More recently, this algorithm has been studied also from other points of view and in more generality in [37,38,41].

For Ruban's algorithm, using an argument similar to de Weger and Ooto [64], showed that not all quadratic irrationals in \mathbb{Q}_p have a periodic Ruban's continued fraction. In particular, Ooto proved the following result, giving some sufficient conditions to have a nonperiodic p-adic continued fraction.

Proposition 6.5 ([64]). Let $\alpha = \sqrt{D} \in \mathbb{Q}_p$ and the sequences P_n, Q_n as in (26) for some $n \in \mathbb{N}$, $P_nQ_n \leq 0$ and $P_{n+1}^2 > D$, then the Ruban's continued fraction of α is not periodic.

In the proof of Proposition 6.5, Ooto showed that, in these hypotheses, the sequence P_n has strictly increasing absolute value from some point onward, hence it can not be periodic. From Proposition 6.5 it easily follows that, for example, \sqrt{D} can not have a periodic continued fraction if D < 0. In this case, $P_0Q_0 = 0$ and $P_1 \ge 0 > D$ (in analogy to Proposition 6.3 for Schneider's algorithm).

In [31], Capuano, Veneziano, and Zannier made a more extensive analysis of Ruban's algorithm. In particular, they provided an effective criterion for determining whether the expansion of a quadratic irrational becomes periodic in a finite number of steps. They proved the following result.

Theorem 6.6 ([31]). Let $\alpha \in \mathbb{Q}_p$ be a quadratic irrational over \mathbb{Q} . Then, Ruban's continued fraction of α is periodic if and only if there exists a unique real embedding $j: \mathbb{Q}(\alpha) \to \mathbb{R}$ such that the image of each complete quotient α_n under the map j is positive. Moreover, there exists an effectively computable constant N_{α} with the property that either exists $n \leq N_{\alpha}$ such that α_n does not have a positive real embedding; therefore, the expansion is not periodic, or $\alpha_{n_1} = \alpha_{n_2}$ for $n_1 < n_2 \leq N_{\alpha}$, hence, the expansion is periodic.

The idea behind the proof of Theorem 6.6 is similar to the proof of Lagrange's theorem pointed out in Remark 6.2. First of all, they proved an analogue of Galois's theorem for classical continued fractions, finding a necessary condition for purely periodic continued fractions. This result is similar to Theorem 6.7 for *Browkin I*, since it is not affected by a different choice of representatives. Then, the authors used this necessary condition on the p-adic norm to prove that there are only finitely many quadratic irrational α_n of the form (26) such that α_n has a purely periodic Ruban's continued fractions. Moreover, they showed that having two negative embeddings for some complete quotient α_n , is a sufficient condition for the nonperiodicity of the expansion. Finally, they effectively computed a constant N_{α} such that, for $n \leq N_{\alpha}$, either one of the α_n has a purely periodic Ruban's continued fractions or it has two negative embeddings.

The situation is more complicated for Browkin's algorithms, (9) and (10), where the problem of deciding whether the p-adic continued fraction of a quadratic irrational is eventually periodic is still open. However, some numerical simulations suggest that this is not always the case (see, for example, [10, 11, 20, 21, 29, 57]). As we have seen in Section 5, for these two algorithms finite continued fractions

characterize rational numbers. Therefore, all periodic continued fractions correspond to irrational elements that are quadratic over \mathbb{Q} . The first systematic study of the periodicity of *Browkin I* has been performed by Bedocchi in [13–16]. The first result concerns purely periodic continued fractions.

Theorem 6.7 ([13]). Let $\alpha \in \mathbb{Q}_p$ have a periodic Browkin I continued fraction expansion. Then the expansion is purely periodic if and only if

$$|\alpha|_p > 1, \quad |\overline{\alpha}|_p < 1.$$

This result is the analogue of Galois's theorem for classical continued fractions and it is similar both in the statement and in the proof. Moreover, Bedocchi characterized the possible lengths of the pre-periods for periodic Browkin I continued fractions.

Proposition 6.8 ([13]). Let $D \in \mathbb{Z}$ not be a perfect square, such that $\sqrt{D} \in \mathbb{Q}_p$. If the Browkin I expansion of \sqrt{D} is periodic, then the pre-period length is

$$\begin{cases} 2 & D \not\equiv 4 \mod 8 \text{ when } p = 2 \\ 3 & \text{otherwise.} \end{cases}$$

Then, in [14–16], Bedocchi focused on the possible lengths of the periods for square roots of integers. We collect all the results in the next proposition.

Proposition 6.9 ([14–16]). For Browkin I, the following statements are true.

- (i) There are no periodic square roots of integers with period of length 1;
- (ii) For every odd integer d, there are only finitely many square roots of integers that are periodic with period of length d;
- (iii) There exist infinitely many square roots of integers that are periodic with period of length 2, 4, and 6.

In view of the results of Proposition 6.9, Bedocchi left the following conjecture.

Conjecture 6.10 (Bedocchi's conjecture). For all even $h \in \mathbb{N}$, there exist infinitely many square roots of integers that are periodic with Browkin I and have period of length h.

This conjecture is still open. However, for all the lengths that are powers of 2, Bedocchi's conjecture has been proved by Capuano, Murru, and Terracini in [29].

Theorem 6.11 ([29]). For every $n, k \geq 1$, there are infinitely many $D \in \mathbb{Z}$ with $p \not\mid D$, such that the Browkin I expansion of $p^k \sqrt{D}$ is periodic with period of length

The proof of Theorem 6.11 exploits a new definition of a particular class of Browkin's continued fractions, which we introduce in Definition 6.12.

Definition 6.12 ([29]). Let $[a_0, \ldots, a_{t-1}]$ be a finite Browkin I continued fraction and let us denote $\tilde{n} = \frac{n}{p^{v_p(n)}}$ by the part of n that is coprime to p.

Then, $[a_0, \ldots, a_{t-1}]$ is *nice* if:

- (i) $|a_0|_p > 1$ and $|a_0| < \frac{p}{4}$; (ii) $\left| \frac{A_{t-1}}{A_{t-2}} \right| > \frac{4}{p}$;
- (iii) there exists an integer q such that $\tilde{B}_{t-1}|q|\tilde{B}_{t-1}^2$ and the class of q modulo \hat{A}_{t-1}^2 belongs to the multiplicative subgroup generated by the class of p.

The authors proved the following result for *nice* Browkin's continued fractions.

Theorem 6.13 ([29]). Let $[a_0, \ldots, a_{t-1}]$ be a nice Browkin's continued fraction. Then there are infinitely many Browkin's partial quotients a_t such that the continued fraction

$$[a_0, \overline{a_1, \dots, a_{t-1}, a_t, a_{t-1}, \dots, a_1, 2a_0}]$$

converges to a quadratic irrational number of the form $\frac{1}{p^e\sqrt{D}}$, for some $D\in\mathbb{Z}$ not a perfect square.

Basically, using Theorem 6.13 and starting with a *nice* sequence $[a_0, a_1, \ldots, a_{t-1}]$, it is possible to provide an infinite family of integers D such that the Browkin's continued fraction of $p^e \sqrt{D}$ is periodic with period 2t. They left the following conjecture, together with other problems about *nice* continued fractions.

Conjecture 6.14 ([29]). For every $t \ge 1$ there exist a nice Browkin's continued fraction of length t, except when t = 1 and p = 3.

By Theorem 6.13, solving the latter conjecture implies the existence of infinitely many square roots of integers that have periodic Browkin I expansion with period 2t for any t. Thus, it would give a positive answer to Bedocchi's conjecture. Moreover, in the same paper, the authors deepened other aspects of the periodicity of Browkin I. The aim was to use some arguments similar to those of [31] in order to prove an effective criterion to predict the periodicity and the nonperiodicity of Browkin I expansions. Unfortunately, Theorem 6.6 strongly depends on the fact that a periodic Ruban's continued fraction can always be embedded in the real numbers. This is not always true for Browkin's continued fractions, hence, it is not a necessary condition for periodicity. On the other hand, having two negative embeddings is not a sufficient condition for nonperiodicity. This important difference between Ruban and Browkin's continued fractions is, again, due to the choice of the (possibly negative) representatives in Browkin I. For these reasons, there is not currently an "easy" way to prove nonperiodicity in Browkin I. In particular, no quadratic irrational has been proved to have a nonperiodic $Browkin\ I$ continued fraction, although it is largely believed to fail Lagrange's theorem (see, for example, the experimental computations in [57]). The SageMath code developed for [57] is publicly available and contains the implementation of the main algorithms presented in Section 3.

In [1], the authors followed another approach to find periodic p-adic continued fractions for all the square roots of integers in \mathbb{Q}_p , without focusing on a specific algorithm. They used Rédei rational functions [71] to construct a periodic continued fraction converging to \sqrt{D} simultaneously in the real and the p-adic field. It is possible to notice that, for any integer z,

$$\sqrt{D} = z + (\sqrt{D} - z) = z + \frac{1}{\frac{1}{\sqrt{D} - z}} = z + \frac{1}{\frac{\sqrt{D} + z}{D - z^2}}$$
$$= z + \frac{1}{\frac{2z}{D - z^2} + \frac{\sqrt{D} - z}{D - z^2}} = z + \frac{1}{\frac{2z}{D - z^2} + \frac{1}{z + \sqrt{D}}},$$

 $^{^{1} \}verb|https://github.com/giulianoromeont/p-adic-continued-fractions|$

hence,

(27)
$$\sqrt{D} = \left[z, \frac{2z}{d - z^2}, 2z \right],$$

even if it does not coincide with its expansion with the standard algorithm (see [66]). Rédei rational functions are known to converge to \sqrt{D} in \mathbb{R} (see, for example, [52]). In [1], the authors proved that Rédei functions converge to \sqrt{D} also in \mathbb{Q}_p , so that (27) is true also for p-adic numbers. This construction has been generalized in [10] in order to manage any quadratic irrational, not only square roots of integers. The authors proposed a generalization of Rédei rational functions to provide a periodic continued fraction for α root of the polynomial $x^2 + hx - d$, where $h, d \in \mathbb{Z}$. The expansion is

(28)
$$\alpha = \left[z, -\frac{h+2z}{z^2 + hz - d}, h + 2z \right],$$

which yields a periodic representation for α both in \mathbb{R} and \mathbb{Q}_p . This result solves the problem of expressing every p-adic quadratic irrational number as a periodic continued fraction, i.e., through a periodic sequence of rational numbers. However, it is not equivalent to Lagrange's theorem, since the expansion is not obtained by a specific algorithm. In fact, in order to find the expansion (28) for α , we need—from the beginning—the knowledge that it is a quadratic irrational number and, in addition, of its characteristic polynomial over \mathbb{Q} . In the same paper, the authors characterized the cases when $Browkin\ II$ provides a periodic expansion of the form (28).

Theorem 6.15 ([10]). Given $\alpha \notin \mathbb{Q}$ root of the polynomial $x^2 + hx - d$, with $h, d \in \mathbb{Z}$, Browkin II produces the p-adic continued fraction

(29)
$$\alpha = \left[z, -\frac{\overline{h+2z}}{p}, h+2z \right],$$

if and only if

$$1\leq |z|\leq \frac{p-1}{2},\quad 1\leq |h+2z|\leq \frac{p-1}{2},$$

for z such that $z^2 + hz - d = p$.

The authors left open the problem of finding an actual algorithm that, for all quadratic irrationals in \mathbb{Q}_p , provides periodic representations of the form (28). Recently, in [58], an approach similar to Bedocchi [13–16] has been employed to characterize purely periodic continued fractions with $Browkin\ II$, and to study the lengths of pre-periods and periods for periodic expansions. The situation is more complicated than $Browkin\ I$ because of the presence of the sign function in (10), hence, it is possible to obtain only some partial results. In fact, following an argument similar to the proof of Theorem 6.7, the condition on the p-adic absolute values of α and its conjugate are necessary.

Theorem 6.16 ([13]). If $\alpha \in \mathbb{Q}_p$ has a purely periodic continued fraction expansion

$$\alpha = [\overline{a_0, \dots, a_{k-1}}]$$

with Browkin II, then

$$|\alpha|_p = 1, |\overline{\alpha}|_p < 1.$$

Conversely, if α has a periodic Browkin II expansion

$$\alpha = [a_0, a_1, \dots, a_{h-1}, \overline{a_h, \dots, a_{h+k-1}}],$$

and $|\alpha|_p = 1$, $|\overline{\alpha}|_p < 1$, then the pre-period length can not be odd.

Theorem 6.16 can not be improved, since there are many counterexamples of nonpurely periodic continued fractions for elements that satisfy the hypotheses. Moreover, in the spirit of Bedocchi's proposition (Proposition 6.9), some results have been obtained on the possible pre-periods and periods of *Browkin II* expansions.

Proposition 6.17 ([58]). The following results hold for Browkin II:

- (i) If $\sqrt{D} \in \mathbb{Q}_p$ has a periodic continued fraction, then the pre-period has a length that is either 1 or even;
- (ii) There are infinitely many $\sqrt{D} \in \mathbb{Q}_p$ having a periodic expansion with period of length 4.

Supported by experimental computations, the authors left the following conjecture, which is the exact analog of Bedocchi's conjecture for Browkin's second algorithm.

Conjecture 6.18 ([58]). For all even $h \in \mathbb{Z}$, there exist infinitely many \sqrt{D} , $D \in \mathbb{Z}$ not perfectly square, such that Browkin II continued fraction of \sqrt{D} is periodic with period of length h.

In [57], the authors proved some further results on the periodicity of *Browkin II*, underlining the issues that arise from the unpredictability of the appearance of the sign function in the algorithm. In this sense, Algorithm (13) introduced in [57], improves *Browkin II* from both a theoretical and an experimental point of view.

Theorem 6.19 ([57]). The following results hold for Algorithm (13):

- (i) If $\alpha \in \mathbb{Q}_p$ has a periodic continued fraction, then it is purely periodic if and only if $|\alpha|_p \geq 1$ and $|\overline{\alpha}|_p < 1$;
- (ii) If \sqrt{D} has a periodic continued fraction, then the pre-period is 1 for $v_p(\sqrt{D}) \le 0$ and 2 for $v_p(\sqrt{D}) > 0$.

Theorem 6.19 establishes that an analog of Galois's theorem is true for Algorithm (13), unlike Theorem 6.16 for *Browkin II*. Moreover, the second part is very similar to what happens in \mathbb{R} , where the pre-periods of square roots of integers is always 1. The problem of proving or disproving an analog of Lagrange's theorem is also still open for Algorithm (13).

7. QUALITY OF THE APPROXIMATION

Classical continued fractions are one of the most powerful tools to produce rational approximations for real numbers. In fact, the convergents provide at each step the best approximation of a real number in the sense of the following proposition.

Proposition 7.1. Let $\alpha \in \mathbb{R}$ and $\{\frac{A_n}{B_n}\}_{n \in \mathbb{N}}$ the sequence of convergents of α . Then

$$|B_n\alpha - A_n| \le |B\alpha - A|$$

for all $n \in \mathbb{N}$ and A, B integers such that $0 < B \leq B_n$.

Remark 7.2. In other words, Proposition 7.1 says that there is no rational number with a denominator less than B_n that approximates α better than $\frac{A_n}{B_n}$ and, fixing B_n as a denominator, the numerator A_n is the best possible approximation. Therefore, the approximations provided by the convergents of a continued fraction are the best approximations without increasing the denominator (of course, with a bigger denominator, it is possible to obtain better approximations).

In this section we analyze the quality of the approximations provided by continued fractions in \mathbb{Q}_p . First of all, let us give a more precise shape to the approximations given by the convergents of a p-adic continued fraction. Let $\alpha \in \mathbb{Q}_p$ such that $\alpha = [a_0, a_1, \ldots]$. We can write $\alpha = [a_0, a_1, \ldots, a_n, a_{n+1}]$ so that by (1),

$$\alpha = \frac{\alpha_{n+1}A_n + A_{n-1}}{\alpha_{n+1}B_n + B_{n-1}}.$$

Therefore, the difference between α and its nth convergent is

$$\alpha - \frac{A_n}{B_n} = \frac{\alpha_{n+1}A_n + A_{n-1}}{\alpha_{n+1}B_n + B_{n-1}} - \frac{A_n}{B_n} = \frac{(-1)^n}{(\alpha_{n+1}B_n + B_{n-1})B_n}.$$

Since $v_p(\alpha_{n+1}) = v_p(\alpha_{n+1})$, then $v_p(\alpha_{n+1}B_n) < v_p(B_{n-1})$, hence

$$v_p(\alpha_{n+1}B_n + B_{n-1}) = v_p(\alpha_{n+1}B_n) = v_p(a_{n+1}B_n) = v_p(B_{n+1}).$$

The valuation of the difference is then

(30)
$$v_p\left(\alpha - \frac{A_n}{B_n}\right) = -v_p(B_n B_{n+1}),$$

that is,

(31)
$$\left| \alpha - \frac{A_n}{B_n} \right|_p = p^{v_p(B_n B_{n+1})}.$$

By Remark 4.1, we know that, for all $n \in \mathbb{N}$,

$$v_p(B_n) = v_p(a_0) + v_p(a_1) + \ldots + v_p(a_n).$$

Therefore, by (30) and (31), the quality of approximation of α depends on the size of the valuation of the denominators $v_p(B_n)$. In fact, the algorithm that better approximates a p-adic number α is the one where $v_p(B_n)$ rapidly becomes "very negative".

Remark 7.3. By Propositions 4.2 and 4.4, we know that Browkin I decreases the valuation of B_n at each step, while Browkin II only at odd steps. Therefore, at each step $n \in \mathbb{N}$, we expect Browkin I to produce better approximations than Browkin II.

Some computational results on the quality of approximations for square roots of integers by means of Algorithms (9), (10), and (13) can be found in [57] and they confirm the insight of Remark 7.3.

In [55], Mahler attempted to obtain a sequence of best approximations for a p-adic number α , similarly to the sequence of convergents for real continued fractions. Let $\Phi(X,Y)$ be a reduced positive definite quadratic form of determinant -1 (this is analogous to the determinant of the matrices appearing in (2)). Mahler defined

an algorithm to provide a sequence of pairs of integers $\{(A_n, B_n)\}_{n \in \mathbb{N}}$, such that, for all $n \in \mathbb{N}$,

$$(32) |A_n - B_n \alpha|_p \le \frac{1}{p^n}$$

and

$$|A_n - B_n \alpha|_p < |A - B\alpha|_p,$$

for all the other pairs (A, B) with $0 < \Phi(A, B) < \Phi(A_n, B_n)$. Notice that this result is very similar to Proposition 7.1 for real continued fractions, i.e., it tries to reproduce the idea of best approximations also in the p-adic framework. In [32], Deanin focused on Mahler's approach and studied the periodicity of the sequence (A_n, B_n) by varying the function Φ . As already mentioned in Section 6, de Weger [88] studied rational approximations in \mathbb{Q}_p by associating to each p-adic number a sequence of approximation lattices. For all $n \in \mathbb{N}$, the nth approximation lattice of $\alpha \in \mathbb{Q}_p$ is

$$\Gamma_n = \{ (A, B) \in \mathbb{Z}^2 : |B\alpha - A|_p \le p^{-n} \},$$

i.e., it is the lattice containing all the pairs of integers satisfying (32). In this context, de Weger was able to prove a form of Hurwitz's theorem [42], together with other known results of Diophantine approximation over \mathbb{Q}_p . In [8, 24–26], Schneider's p-adic continued fractions are employed for the study of simultaneous uniform approximations for a p-adic number and its powers. These problems are similar to those addressed in the real framework in [23, 51] (see also [22] for a survey on the topic). Simultaneous approximations of two p-adic numbers have also been studied in [62] using multidimensional continued fractions. In fact, by definition, continued fractions in two dimensions provide simultaneous approximations by means of two sequences of partial quotients (more details are given in Section 9, which is devoted to the study of multidimensional p-adic continued fractions).

8. Transcendental p-adic continued fractions

Continued fractions have been proved to be very efficient for the construction of transcendental numbers. Over the real numbers, Khinchin [46] addressed the problem of continued fraction expansions of algebraic irrational numbers which are not quadratic over \mathbb{Q} . Liouville [53] was the first to construct transcendental numbers by using continued fractions with unbounded partial quotients. Transcendental continued fractions with bounded partial quotients have been defined by Maillet [56] and Baker [9]. An extensive analysis has been lately performed in [2–5], where the authors showed several transcendence criteria and provided many examples of families of transcendental continued fractions. One of the most powerful tools is the use of Roth's theorem [74] and its subsequent improvements, in particular, Schmidt's subspace theorem [83]. Let us recall Roth's theorem in one of its simplest forms.

Theorem 8.1 (Roth's theorem). Let α be an algebraic irrational over \mathbb{Q} and let $\epsilon > 0$. Then there exist only finitely many $(a,b) \in \mathbb{Z}^2$, b > 0, such that

$$\left|\alpha - \frac{a}{b}\right| < \frac{1}{b^{2+\epsilon}}.$$

Roth's theorem tells us that an algebraic irrational number admits only finitely many "good" approximations. Therefore, it is possible to prove the transcendence

of a real number by constructing infinitely many "good enough" rational approximations. In [81], Schlickewei proved the following p-adic version of the subspace theorem.

Theorem 8.2 ([81]). Let $\mathbf{x} = (x_1, \dots, x_n) \in \mathbb{Z}^n$ and let us define

$$\|\mathbf{x}\|_{\infty} = \max\{|x_i|, i = 1, \dots, n\}.$$

Let $L_{1,\infty}(\mathbf{x}), \ldots, L_{n,\infty}(\mathbf{x})$ and $L_{1,p}(\mathbf{x}), \ldots, L_{n,p}(\mathbf{x})$ be, respectively, real and p-adic linearly independent linear forms with algebraic coefficients and let $\epsilon > 0$. Then, the nonzero solutions $\mathbf{x} \in \mathbb{Z}^n$ of

$$\prod_{i=1}^{n} (|L_{i,\infty}(\mathbf{x})| \cdot |L_{i,p}(\mathbf{x})|_{p}) < \frac{1}{\|\mathbf{x}\|_{\infty}^{\epsilon}},$$

lie in finitely many proper subspaces of \mathbb{Q}^n .

Theorem 8.2 has been employed in [18] to prove a transcendence result for the p-adic Thue–Morse continued fractions, inspired by Queffélec's result over the real numbers [69]. In [64], Ooto studied transcendental Ruban's p-adic continued fractions, performing an analysis similar to Baker [9]. Baker's result for continued fractions in \mathbb{R} relies on the definition of quasi-periodic continued fractions, i.e., continued fractions where blocks of partial quotients repeat several times.

Definition 8.3. Let $\{n_i\}_{i\in\mathbb{N}}$, $\{\lambda_i\}_{i\in\mathbb{N}}$ and $\{k_i\}_{i\in\mathbb{N}}$ be sequences of positive integers with $\{n_i\}_{i\in\mathbb{N}}$ increasing. If, for all $i\in\mathbb{N}$, $n_{i+1}\geq n_i+\lambda_i k_i$ and $a_{m+k_i}=a_m$ for all $m=n_i,\ldots,n_i+(\lambda_i-1)k_i-1$, then the continued fraction $[a_0,a_1,\ldots]$ is called quasi-periodic.

The main result of [64] is the following transcendence criterion for quasi-periodic Ruban's continued fractions.

Theorem 8.4 ([64]). Let $[a_0, a_1, \ldots]$ be a quasi-periodic Ruban's continued fraction, the sequences $\{n_i\}_{i\in\mathbb{N}}$, $\{\lambda_i\}_{i\in\mathbb{N}}$ and $\{k_i\}_{i\in\mathbb{N}}$ as in Definition 8.3 and let $A \geq p$. Let us assume that $[a_0, a_1, \ldots]$ is not periodic and such that $|a_n|_p \leq A$ for all $n \in \mathbb{N}$. If $a_{n_i} = \ldots = a_{n_i+k_i-1} = p - p^{-1}$ for infinitely many i, and

$$\liminf_{i \to +\infty} \frac{\lambda_i}{n_i} > \frac{2\log A}{\log p} - 1,$$

then Ruban's continued fraction $[a_0, a_1, \ldots]$ is transcendental.

Other results on the transcendence of Ruban's continued fractions are obtained in [6,7], using a method similar to [5] for the real case. A study of the transcendence of the Ruban's continued fraction has also been performed in [33,50,87,89], using unbounded partial quotients. Very recently, a transcendence criterion has been proved in [54] for $Browkin\ I$. The main results of [54] are the p-adic analogs for $Browkin\ I$ of the transcendence criteria proved by Baker in [9], and by Adamczewski and Bugeaud in [4].

9. Multidimensional p-adic continued fractions

The theory of continued fractions has been extended in several directions. One of the most famous generalizations is given by multidimensional continued fractions. Motivated by a question of Hermite [39], Jacobi [43] introduced a continued fraction algorithm with the purpose of providing periodic representations for cubic

irrationals in the spirit of Lagrange's theorem for quadratic irrationals. Perron [67] generalized Jacobi's approach in order to handle algebraic irrationalities of any degree. Hermite's problem for multidimensional continued fractions is still open. We refer the interested readers to [19,84] for the general theory of multidimensional continued fractions and to [44,45] for some of the most recent developments on the Hermite's problem. One of the first works on multidimensional continued fractions in the field of p-adic numbers is due to Ruban [76–78], who studied some of the ergodic properties of the Jacobi–Perron algorithm in \mathbb{Q}_p . In the last few years, other multidimensional continued fractions algorithms have been defined in \mathbb{Q}_p . In particular, in [60] and [79] the authors introduced two different algorithms trying to generalize, respectively, Browkin and Schneider's approach (see also [70]). In [61], the authors deepened the study of the algorithm defined in [60] by exploring its properties of finiteness.

The classical Jacobi–Perron algorithm for multidimensional continued fractions works on a m-tuple of real numbers $(\alpha_0^{(1)}, \ldots, \alpha_0^{(m)})$ and provides their representations through an m-tuple of integer sequences $(\{a_n^{(1)}\}_{n\in\mathbb{N}}, \ldots, \{a_n^{(m)}\}_{n\in\mathbb{N}})$, generated by the following algorithm for all $n\in\mathbb{N}$:

$$\begin{cases} a_n^{(i)} = \lfloor \alpha_n^{(i)} \rfloor, & i = 1, \dots, m \\ \alpha_{n+1}^{(i)} = \frac{1}{\alpha_n^{(m)} - a_n^{(m)}} \\ \alpha_{n+1}^{(i)} = \frac{\alpha_n^{(i-1)} - a_n^{(i-1)}}{\alpha_n^{(m)} - a_n^{(m)}}, & i = 2, \dots, m. \end{cases}$$

Therefore, the Jacobi–Perron algorithm expresses every real number of the m-tuple $(\alpha_0^{(1)}, \ldots, \alpha_0^{(m)})$ as a continued fraction by

$$\begin{cases} \alpha_n^{(i-1)} = a_n^{(i-1)} + \frac{\alpha_{n+1}^{(i)}}{\alpha_{n+1}^{(1)}} \\ \alpha_n^{(m)} = a_n^{(m)} + \frac{1}{\alpha_{n+1}^{(1)}}. \end{cases}$$

Also for multidimensional continued fractions it is possible to introduce the sequence of convergents $\frac{A_n^{(i)}}{A_n^{(m+1)}}$, where the quantities $A_n^{(i)}$ are defined as follows for all $n \in \mathbb{N}$ and for all $i = 1, \ldots, m$:

$$\begin{cases} A_{-j}^{(i)} = \delta_{ij} \\ A_0 = a_0^{(i)} \\ A_n^{(i)} = \sum_{j=1}^{m+1} a_n^{(j)} A_{n-j}^i, \end{cases}$$

with the convention that $a_n^{(m+1)} = 1$ for all $n \in \mathbb{N}$. The *p*-adic Jacobi–Perron algorithm presented in [60] uses Browkin's *s* function (8) in place of the floor function of the classical algorithm. Hence, it works as follows on an input *m*-tuple of *p*-adic numbers $(\alpha_0^{(1)}, \ldots, \alpha_0^{(m)})$:

(33)
$$\begin{cases} a_n^{(i)} = s(\alpha_n^{(i)}), & i = 1, \dots, m \\ \alpha_{n+1}^{(i)} = \frac{1}{\alpha_n^{(m)} - a_n^{(m)}}, \\ \alpha_{n+1}^{(i)} = \frac{\alpha_n^{(i-1)} - a_n^{(i-1)}}{\alpha_n^{(m)} - a_n^{(m)}}, & i = 2, \dots, m. \end{cases}$$

The first results in [60] concern the p-adic convergence of a generic multidimensional continued fractions. Some conditions on the p-adic absolute value similar to those seen in Section 4 are necessary in order to guarantee convergence.

Proposition 9.1 ([60]). Let $(\{a_n^{(1)}\}_{n\in\mathbb{N}},\ldots,\{a_n^{(m)}\}_{n\in\mathbb{N}})$ be the sequences of partial quotients of a multidimensional p-adic continued fraction with, for all $n\in\mathbb{N}$,

$$\begin{cases} v_p(a_n^{(1)}) \le 0 \\ v_p(a_n^{(1)}) < v_p(a_n^{(i)}), & i = 2, \dots, m+1. \end{cases}$$

Then, for all $i=1,\ldots,m$, each of the sequences $\left\{\frac{A_n^{(i)}}{A_n^{(m+1)}}\right\}_{n\in\mathbb{N}}$ converges to a p-adic number.

When the p-adic Jacobi–Perron converges to an m-tuple of p-adic numbers

$$(\alpha_0^{(1)},\ldots,\alpha_0^{(m)}),$$

then it is also strongly convergent, that is,

$$\lim_{n \to +\infty} |A_n^{(i)} - \alpha_0^{(i)} A_n^{(m+1)}|_p = 0,$$

for all $i=1,\ldots,m$. This is not the case in \mathbb{R} where strong convergence is not guaranteed in general. Unlike classical continued fractions in one dimension, finite multidimensional continued fractions do not characterize rational numbers.

Proposition 9.2 ([60]). If the p-adic Jacobi–Perron algorithm (33) stops in a finite number of steps on input $(\alpha_0^{(1)}, \dots, \alpha_0^{(m)}) \in \mathbb{Q}_p^m$, then $1, \alpha_0^{(1)}, \dots, \alpha_0^{(m)}$ are \mathbb{Q} -linearly dependent.

Theorem 9.3 ([60]). If $(\alpha_0^{(1)}, \ldots, \alpha_0^{(m)}) \in \mathbb{Q}^m$, then the p-adic Jacobi–Perron algorithm (33) stops in a finite number of steps.

The conditions of both the previous results are only sufficient and not necessary. In fact, there are \mathbb{Q} -linearly dependent inputs for which the algorithm is not finite but periodic, and also \mathbb{Q} -linearly dependent inputs having finite continued fraction although they are not all rationals (see [60] for some of these examples). Moreover, in [61] the same authors characterized some classes of \mathbb{Q} -linearly dependent inputs giving rise to finite continued fractions.

Theorem 9.4 ([61]). Let $1, \alpha_0^{(1)}, \ldots, \alpha_0^{(m)}$ be \mathbb{Q} -linearly dependent p-adic numbers, with

$$v_p(a_n^{(j)}) - v_p(a_n^{(1)}) \ge j - 1,$$

for $j=3,\ldots,m+1$ and a sufficiently large. Then the p-adic Jacobi-Perron algorithm stops in finitely many steps on input $(\alpha_0^{(1)},\ldots,\alpha_0^{(m)})$.

Therefore, the study of the expansion of \mathbb{Q} -linearly dependent p-adic numbers by means of the p-adic Jacobi–Perron algorithm is not complete. However, it has not been observed that an m-tuple of \mathbb{Q} -linearly dependent p-adic numbers for which the continued fraction is infinite and not periodic. Therefore, in [60] the authors left the following (still open) conjecture.

Conjecture 9.5. Let $1, \alpha_0^{(1)}, \ldots, \alpha_0^{(m)}$ be \mathbb{Q} -linearly dependent p-adic numbers. Then the Jacobi-Perron algorithm on input $(\alpha_0^{(1)}, \ldots, \alpha_0^{(m)})$ is either finite or periodic.

For the periodicity of the p-adic Jacobi–Perron algorithm the following result holds, similar to multidimensional continued fractions in \mathbb{R} .

Theorem 9.6 ([61]). A periodic m-dimensional continued fraction, obtained by the p-adic Jacobi–Perron algorithm (33), converges to an m-tuple of algebraic irrationalities of degree less or equal than m + 1.

In [62], the same authors explored the properties of approximation of Algorithm (33) in two dimensions, i.e., for the simultaneous approximation of two p-adic numbers. They studied the rate of convergence and gave some precise results for length of finite continued fractions of two rational numbers following the technique of Theorem 9.3. Moreover, they focused on the study of the algebraic dependence of two p-adic numbers. In particular, they proved the following sufficient condition to ensure the finiteness of the p-adic Jacobi–Perron algorithm on \mathbb{Q} -linearly dependent inputs.

Theorem 9.7 ([62]). Let $\alpha, \beta \in \mathbb{Q}_p$ and let $\left(\frac{A_n}{C_n}, \frac{B_n}{C_n}\right)$ be the convergents of the multidimensional continued fraction representing (α, β) for all $n \in \mathbb{N}$. Moreover, let us define

$$M_n = \max\{|A_n|, |B_n|, |C_n|\}, \quad U_n = \max\left\{\left|\alpha - \frac{A_n}{C_n}\right|_p, \left|\alpha - \frac{B_n}{C_n}\right|_p\right\}.$$

Then, if

$$\lim_{n \to +\infty} U_n \cdot M_n = 0,$$

either $1, \alpha, \beta$ are \mathbb{Q} -linearly independent or the expansion of (α, β) is finite.

Finally, they found some conditions to define a p-adic multidimensional continued fraction converging to algebraically independent numbers.

Acknowledgments

I would like to thank Professor Nadir Murru for introducing me to this beautiful topic. I also thank the anonymous referee for the careful reading and the many suggestions that improved the readability and quality of the paper.

References

- M. Abrate, S. Barbero, U. Cerruti, and N. Murru, Periodic representations and rational approximations of square roots, J. Approx. Theory 175 (2013), 83–90, DOI 10.1016/j.jat.2013.07.004. MR3101061
- B. Adamczewski and Y. Bugeaud, On the complexity of algebraic numbers. I. Expansions in integer bases, Ann. of Math. (2) 165 (2007), no. 2, 547–565, DOI 10.4007/annals.2007.165.547. MR2299740
- [3] B. Adamczewski and Y. Bugeaud, On the complexity of algebraic numbers. II. Continued fractions, Acta Math. 195 (2005), 1–20, DOI 10.1007/BF02588048. MR2233683
- [4] B. Adamczewski and Y. Bugeaud, Palindromic continued fractions (English, with English and French summaries), Ann. Inst. Fourier (Grenoble) 57 (2007), no. 5, 1557–1574. MR2364142
- [5] B. Adamczewski, Y. Bugeaud, and L. Davison, Continued fractions and transcendental numbers (English, with English and French summaries), Ann. Inst. Fourier (Grenoble) 56 (2006), no. 7, 2093–2113. Numération, pavages, substitutions. MR2290775
- [6] B. Ammous, N. Ben Mahmoud, and M. Hbaib, On the quasi-periodic p-adic Ruban continued fractions, Czechoslovak Math. J. 72(147) (2022), no. 4, 1157–1166, DOI 10.21136/CMJ.2022.0409-21. MR4517603

- [7] B. Ammous and L. Dammak, On the quasi-palindromic p-adic Ruban continued fractions, Indian J. Pure Appl. Math. 54 (2023), no. 3, 725–733, DOI 10.1007/s13226-022-00290-1. MR4626024
- [8] D. Badziahin, Y. Bugeaud, and J. Schleischitz, On simultaneous rational approximation to a p-adic number and its integral powers, II, Proc. Edinb. Math. Soc. (2) 64 (2021), no. 2, 317–337, DOI 10.1017/S001309152100016X. MR4277765
- [9] A. Baker, Continued fractions of transcendental numbers, Mathematika 9 (1962), 1–8, DOI 10.1112/S00255793000303X. MR144853
- [10] S. Barbero, U. Cerruti, and N. Murru, Periodic representations for quadratic irrationals in the field of p-adic numbers, Math. Comp. 90 (2021), no. 331, 2267–2280, DOI 10.1090/mcom/3640. MR4280301
- [11] S. Barbero, U. Cerruti, and N. Murru, Periodic Representations and Approximations of padic Numbers Via Continued Fractions, Exp. Math. (2021).
- [12] P.-G. Becker, Periodizitätseigenschaften p-adischer Kettenbrüche (German), Elem. Math. 45 (1990), no. 1, 1–8. MR1028174
- [13] E. Bedocchi, A note on p-adic continued fractions (Italian, with English summary), Ann. Mat. Pura Appl. (4) 152 (1988), 197–207, DOI 10.1007/BF01766149. MR980980
- [14] E. Bedocchi, Remarks on periods of p-adic continued fractions (English, with Italian summary), Boll. Un. Mat. Ital. A (7) 3 (1989), no. 2, 209–214. MR1008593
- [15] E. Bedocchi, Sur le développement de \sqrt{m} en fraction continue p-adique (French, with English summary), Manuscripta Math. **67** (1990), no. 2, 187–195, DOI 10.1007/BF02568429. MR1042237
- [16] E. Bedocchi, Fractions continues p-adiques: Périodes de longueur paire (French, with Italian summary), Boll. Un. Mat. Ital. A (7) 7 (1993), no. 2, 259–265. MR1234077
- [17] R. Belhadef and H. A. Esbelin, On the Complexity of p-adic continued fractions of rational numbers, Turk. J. of Analysis and Number Theory 10(1) (2022), 4-11.
- [18] R. Belhadef, H.-A. Esbelin, and T. Zerzaihi, Transcendence of Thue-Morse p-adic continued fractions, Mediterr. J. Math. 13 (2016), no. 4, 1429–1434, DOI 10.1007/s00009-015-0584-5. MR3530877
- [19] L. Bernstein, The Jacobi-Perron algorithm—Its theory and application, Lecture Notes in Mathematics, Vol. 207, Springer-Verlag, Berlin-New York, 1971. MR285478
- [20] J. Browkin, Continued fractions in local fields. I, Demonstratio Math. 11 (1978), no. 1, 67–82. MR506059
- [21] J. Browkin, Continued fractions in local fields. II, Math. Comp. 70 (2001), no. 235, 1281–1292, DOI 10.1090/S0025-5718-00-01296-5. MR1826582
- [22] Y. Bugeaud, Approximation by algebraic numbers, Cambridge Tracts in Mathematics, vol. 160, Cambridge University Press, Cambridge, 2004, DOI 10.1017/CBO9780511542886. MR2136100
- [23] Y. Bugeaud, On simultaneous rational approximation to a real number and its integral powers (English, with English and French summaries), Ann. Inst. Fourier (Grenoble) 60 (2010), no. 6, 2165–2182. MR2791654
- [24] Y. Bugeaud, On simultaneous uniform approximation to a p-adic number and its square, Proc. Amer. Math. Soc. 138 (2010), no. 11, 3821–3826, DOI 10.1090/S0002-9939-2010-10491-4. MR2679605
- [25] Y. Bugeaud, N. Budarina, D. Dickinson, and H. O'Donnell, On simultaneous rational approximation to a p-adic number and its integral powers, Proc. Edinb. Math. Soc. (2) 54 (2011), no. 3, 599–612, DOI 10.1017/S001309151000060X. MR2837469
- [26] Y. Bugeaud and T. Pejković, Quadratic approximation in \mathbb{Q}_p , Int. J. Number Theory 11 (2015), no. 1, 193–209, DOI 10.1142/S1793042115500128. MR3280951
- [27] P. Bundschuh, p-adische Kettenbrüche und Irrationalität p-adischer Zahlen (German), Elem. Math. 32 (1977), no. 2, 36–40. MR453620
- [28] L. Capuano, M. Mula, and L. Terracini, Quaternionic p-adic continued fractions, Preprint, arXiv:2208.03983, (2022).
- [29] L. Capuano, N. Murru, and L. Terracini, On periodicity of p-adic Browkin continued fractions, Math. Z. 305 (2023), no. 2, Paper No. 17, 24, DOI 10.1007/s00209-023-03333-3. MR4635910
- [30] L. Capuano, N. Murru, and L. Terracini, On the finiteness of

 \$\psi\$-adic continued fractions for number fields (English, with English and French summaries), Bull. Soc. Math. France 150 (2022), no. 4, 743–772. MR4571964

- [31] L. Capuano, F. Veneziano, and U. Zannier, An effective criterion for periodicity of \(\ell \)-adic continued fractions, Math. Comp. 88 (2019), no. 318, 1851–1882, DOI 10.1090/mcom/3385. MR3925488
- [32] A. A. Deanin, Periodicity of p-adic continued fraction expansions, J. Number Theory 23 (1986), no. 3, 367–387, DOI 10.1016/0022-314X(86)90082-X. MR846967
- [33] L. X. Wang and D. Z. Mo, p-adic continued fractions. III, Acta Math. Sinica (N.S.) 2 (1986), no. 4, 299–308, DOI 10.1007/BF02564931. MR900476
- [34] E. Errthum, A division algorithm approach to p-adic Sylvester expansions, J. Number Theory 160 (2016), 1–10, DOI 10.1016/j.jnt.2015.08.016. MR3425194
- [35] É. Galois, Analyse algébrique. Démonstration d'un théorème sur les fractions continues périodiques (French), Ann. Math. Pures Appl. [Ann. Gergonne] 19 (1828/29), 294–301. MR1556493
- [36] F. Q. Gouvêa, p-adic numbers, 2nd ed., Universitext, Springer-Verlag, Berlin, 1997. An introduction, DOI 10.1007/978-3-642-59058-0. MR1488696
- [37] A. Haddley and R. Nair, On Schneider's continued fraction map on a complete non-Archimedean field, Arnold Math. J. 8 (2022), no. 1, 19–38, DOI 10.1007/s40598-021-00190-y. MR4382702
- [38] J. Hančl, A. Jaššová, P. Lertchoosakul, and R. Nair, On the metric theory of p-adic continued fractions, Indag. Math. (N.S.) 24 (2013), no. 1, 42–56, DOI 10.1016/j.indag.2012.06.004. MR2997750
- [39] C. Hermite, Extraits de lettres de M. Ch. Hermite à M. Jacobi sur différents objects de la théorie des nombres (French), J. Reine Angew. Math. 40 (1850), 261–278, DOI 10.1515/crll.1850.40.261. MR1578698
- [40] J. Hirsh and L. C. Washington, p-adic continued fractions, Ramanujan J. $\mathbf{25}$ (2011), no. 3, 389–403, DOI 10.1007/s11139-010-9266-x. MR2819724
- [41] H. Hu, Y. Yu, and Y. Zhao, On the digits of Schneider's p-adic continued fractions, J. Number Theory 187 (2018), 372–390, DOI 10.1016/j.jnt.2017.11.005. MR3766916
- [42] A. Hurwitz, Ueber die angenäherte Darstellung der Irrationalzahlen durch rationale Brüche (German), Math. Ann. 39 (1891), no. 2, 279–284, DOI 10.1007/BF01206656. MR1510702
- [43] C. G. J. Jacobi, Ges. Werke VI, Berlin Academy, (1891), 385-426.
- [44] O. Karpenkov, On Hermite's problem, Jacobi-Perron type algorithms, and Dirichlet groups, Acta Arith. 203 (2022), no. 1, 27–48, DOI 10.4064/aa210614-5-1. MR4415995
- [45] O. Karpenkov, On a periodic Jacobi-Perron type algorithm, Preprint, arXiv:2101.12627, (2021).
- [46] A. Ya. Khinchin, Continued fractions, University of Chicago Press, Chicago, Ill.-London, 1964. MR161833
- [47] C. Lager, A p-adic Euclidean algorithm, Rose-Hulman Undergraduate Mathematics Journal 10(9) (2009).
- [48] J. L. Lagrange, Oeuvres. Tome 1 (French), Georg Olms Verlag, Hildesheim-New York, 1973.
 Publiées par les soins de J.-A. Serret; Avec une notice sur la vie et les ouvrages de J.-L.
 Lagrange par J.-B. J. Delambre; Nachdruck der Ausgabe Paris 1867. MR439546
- [49] V. Laohakosol, A characterization of rational numbers by p-adic Ruban continued fractions, J. Austral. Math. Soc. Ser. A 39 (1985), no. 3, 300–305. MR802720
- [50] V. Laohakosol and P. Ubolsri, p-adic continued fractions of Liouville type, Proc. Amer. Math. Soc. 101 (1987), no. 3, 403–410, DOI 10.2307/2046378. MR908638
- [51] M. Laurent, Simultaneous rational approximation to the successive powers of a real number, Indag. Math. (N.S.) 14 (2003), no. 1, 45–53, DOI 10.1016/S0019-3577(03)90070-X. MR2015598
- [52] R. Lidl, G. L. Mullen, and G. Turnwald, Dickson polynomials, Pitman Monographs and Surveys in Pure and Applied Mathematics, vol. 65, Longman Scientific & Technical, Harlow; copublished in the United States with John Wiley & Sons, Inc., New York, 1993. MR1237403
- [53] J. Liouville, Sur des classes très-étendues de quantités dont la valeur n'est ni algébrique ni même réductible à des irrationnelles algébriques, C. R. Acad. Sci. Paris 18 (1844), 883–885.
- [54] I. Longhi, N. Murru, and F. M. Saettone, Heights and transcendence of p-adic continued fractions, Preprint, arXiv:2302.04017, (2023).
- [55] K. Mahler, On a geometrical representation of p-adic numbers, Ann. of Math. (2) 41 (1940),
 8-56, DOI 10.2307/1968818. MR1772

- [56] E. Maillet, Introduction à la théorie des nombres transcendants et des propriétés arithmétiques des fonctions, Gauthier-Villars, Paris, (1906).
- [57] N. Murru and G. Romeo, A new algorithm for p-adic continued fractions, Math. Comp. (2023), DOI: DOI https://doi.org/10.1090/mcom/3890.
- [58] N. Murru, G. Romeo, and G. Santilli, On the periodicity of an algorithm for p-adic continued fractions, Ann. Mat. Pura Appl. (4) 202 (2023), no. 6, 2971–2984, DOI 10.1007/s10231-023-01347-6. MR4648555
- [59] N. Murru, G. Romeo, and G. Santilli, Convergence conditions for p-adic continued fractions, Res. Number Theory 9 (2023), no. 3, Paper No. 66, 17, DOI 10.1007/s40993-023-00470-w. MR4635942
- [60] N. Murru and L. Terracini, On p-adic multidimensional continued fractions, Math. Comp. 88 (2019), no. 320, 2913–2934, DOI 10.1090/mcom/3450. MR3985480
- [61] N. Murru and L. Terracini, On the finiteness and periodicity of the p-adic Jacobi-Perron algorithm, Math. Comp. 89 (2020), no. 326, 2913–2930, DOI 10.1090/mcom/3540. MR4136551
- [62] N. Murru and L. Terracini, Simultaneous approximations to p-adic numbers and algebraic dependence via multidimensional continued fractions, Ramanujan J. 56 (2021), no. 1, 67–86, DOI 10.1007/s11139-021-00466-z. MR4311676
- [63] C. D. Olds, Continued fractions, Random House, New York, 1963. MR146146
- [64] T. Ooto, Transcendental p-adic continued fractions, Math. Z. 287 (2017), no. 3-4, 1053–1064, DOI 10.1007/s00209-017-1859-2. MR3719527
- [65] T. Pejković, Schneider's p-adic continued fractions, Acta Math. Hungar. 169 (2023), no. 1, 191–215, DOI 10.1007/s10474-023-01306-w. MR4566926
- [66] O. Perron, Die lehre von den Kettenbrüchen, B. G. Teubner 36 (1913).
- [67] O. Perron, Grundlagen für eine Theorie des Jacobischen Kettenbruchalgorithmus (German), Math. Ann. 64 (1907), no. 1, 1–76, DOI 10.1007/BF01449880. MR1511422
- [68] A. J. van der Poorten, Schneider's continued fraction, Number theory with an emphasis on the Markoff spectrum (Provo, UT, 1991), Lecture Notes in Pure and Appl. Math., vol. 147, Dekker, New York, 1993, pp. 271–281. MR1219341
- [69] M. Queffélec, Transcendance des fractions continues de Thue-Morse (French, with French summary), J. Number Theory 73 (1998), no. 2, 201–211, DOI 10.1006/jnth.1998.2305. MR1658023
- [70] H. Rao and S.-i. Yasutomi, Ergodicity for p-adic continued fraction algorithms, Indag. Math. (N.S.) 32 (2021), no. 4, 759–776, DOI 10.1016/j.indag.2021.04.001. MR4283214
- [71] L. Rédei, Über eindeutig umkehrbare Polynome in endlichen Körpern (German), Acta Univ. Szeged. Sect. Sci. Math. 11 (1946), 85–92. MR17323
- [72] D. Rosen, A class of continued fractions associated with certain properly discontinuous groups, Duke Math. J. 21 (1954), 549–563. MR65632
- [73] D. Rosen, Research problems: Continued fractions in algebraic number fields, Amer. Math. Monthly 84 (1977), no. 1, 37–39, DOI 10.2307/2318305. MR1538246
- [74] K. F. Roth, Rational approximations to algebraic numbers, Mathematika 2 (1955), 1–20; corrigendum, 168, DOI 10.1112/S0025579300000644. MR72182
- [75] A. A. Ruban, Certain metric properties of the p-adic numbers (Russian), Sibirsk. Mat. Ž. 11 (1970), 222–227. MR260700
- [76] A. A. Ruban, Perron's algorithm for p-adic numbers and certain ergodic properties of it (Russian), Dokl. Akad. Nauk SSSR 204 (1972), 45–48. MR300982
- [77] A. A. Ruban, An invariant measure for a transformation that is connected with Perron's algorithm for p-adic numbers (Russian), Dokl. Akad. Nauk SSSR 213 (1973), 536–537. MR332701
- [78] A. A. Ruban, Entropy of a transformation that is connected with the Perron algorithm for p-adic numbers (Russian), Dokl. Akad. Nauk SSSR 227 (1976), no. 3, 571–573. MR401694
- [79] A. Saito, J.-i. Tamura, and S.-i. Yasutomi, Multidimensional p-adic continued fraction algorithms, Math. Comp. 89 (2020), no. 321, 351–372, DOI 10.1090/mcom/3458. MR4011546
- [80] A. Saito, J.-i. Tamura, and S.-i. Yasutomi, Continued fraction algorithms and Lagrange's theorem in Q_p, Comment. Math. Univ. St. Pauli 67 (2019), no. 1, 27–48. MR3970111
- [81] H. P. Schlickewei, On products of special linear forms with algebraic coefficients, Acta Arith. 31 (1976), no. 4, 389–398, DOI 10.4064/aa-31-4-389-398. MR429784

- [82] Th. Schneider, Über p-adische Kettenbrüche (German), Symposia Mathematica, Vol. IV (INDAM, Rome, 1968/69), Academic Press, London-New York, 1970, pp. 181–189. MR272720
- [83] W. M. Schmidt, On simultaneous approximations of two algebraic numbers by rationals, Acta Math. 119 (1967), 27–50, DOI 10.1007/BF02392078. MR223309
- [84] F. Schweiger, Multidimensional continued fractions, Oxford Science Publications, Oxford University Press, Oxford, 2000. MR2121855
- [85] F. Tilborghs, Periodic p-adic continued fractions, Simon Stevin 64 (1990), no. 3-4, 383–390.
 MR1117188
- [86] H. S. Wall, Analytic Theory of Continued Fractions, D. Van Nostrand Co., Inc., New York, 1948. MR25596
- [87] L. X. Wang, p-adic continued fractions. I, II, Sci. Sinica Ser. A 28 (1985), no. 10, 1009–1017, 1018–1023. MR866457
- [88] B. M. M. de Weger, Approximation lattices of p-adic numbers, J. Number Theory $\bf 24$ (1986), no. 1, 70–88, DOI 10.1016/0022-314X(86)90059-4. MR852192
- [89] B. M. M. de Weger, Periodicity of p-adic continued fractions, Elem. Math. 43 (1988), no. 4, 112–116. MR952010

DEPARTMENT OF MATHEMATICAL SCIENCES "GIUSEPPE LUIGI LAGRANGE", POLITECNICO DI TORINO, CORSO DUCA DEGLI ABRUZZI 24, TORINO, ITALY

Email address: giuliano.romeo@polito.it